Contra Costa College



COLLEGE COUNCIL MINUTES
2600 Mission Bell Drive





May 14, 2008

San Pablo, CA 94806



2:30 p.m., AA-143, Liberal Arts Building

Present:  Classified:

Joyce Edwards, Mercy Pono, Teresina Steffes

               Faculty:

Lee Brelie, Joe Ledbetter, Wendy Williams

               Management:
Carol Maga, Mariles Magalong, Ellen Smith, McKinley Williams


   Students:

Tim Schulze


   Absent:

Ken Blustajn, Alma Cardenas, John Christensen, Vern Cromartie, 

Rick Ramos

  
   Guests:

Jason Berner, Linda Cherry, Tim Clow, Donna Floyd, Michele 

Jackson, Bruce King, Priscilla Leadon, Wayne Organ, Jennifer 

Ounjian, Alissa Scanlin

1.  
Call to Order - The meeting was called to order by Chair, Mercy Pono at 2:40 p.m.


CONSENT AGENDA - ACTION ITEMS

2.
Approval of Agenda - The agenda was approved.

3.
Approval of Minutes from April 9, 2008 - The minutes were approved.


ACTION ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA


NONCONSENT AGENDA - ACTION ITEMS

4. 
Revision of F6003, College Procedures Handbook - Request for Marketing Services 

Michele made the presentation highlighting the changes in the proposed procedure.  She said the revisions coincide with the Clarus Recommendations.  They are proposing to eliminate the criteria in the former procedure as they would like to encourage an "open door" policy.  The form has been revised to include the name change of KCCC TV to CCETV (Contra Costa Educational Television) as we are now a county station.  The form has been revised to encourage campus-wide use and should be used to include information in the newsletter as well as any other marketing service needed.  Joyce asked exactly where press releases are sent once the information is submitted.  Michele informed Joyce that she could obtain that information from Laurie Laxa but assured her there is a plethora of media we use to advertise events at Contra Costa College.  There was a brief discussion on the uniqueness of the Culinary Arts Department in having its own media responses in conjunction with an advisory committee.  

College Council approved the form in order that its immediate use may commence.

College Council endorsed the Revision of F6003 and will vote on final approval at its next meeting.
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5.
Integrated Planning Model - Revisions - Carol spoke to the revisions made on the model:  added the "Basic Skills Plan" under the Five Year Cycle on the left hand side of the chart, added double sided arrows to show the collaboration of all of the college plans, program review, SLO's and Unit Plans, and revised the statement at the bottom of the chart.  The new statement at the bottom of the chart now reads:  "Integrated planning components include institutional effectiveness measures and are tied to resource allocation."  Carol said there is a narrative to the chart that was disseminated at the April College Council meeting and should be attached to this chart.  There was a question raised as to why "Unit Plans" was listed on both sides of the chart.  It was agreed to remove "Unit Plans" under College-wide Plans on the left side of the chart.  There was also a question about SLO's being on a two and four year cycle.  It was agreed to remove the two-year cycle under SLO's.  There was a question about moving "Unit Plans" to the center circle and placing "Program Review" in the circle on the right side of the chart.  It was decided to keep the chart as is with regards to "Unit Plans" and "Program Review" as it best conveys the flow of our processes.


A vote was taken to accept the revised Integrated Planning Model.


Management:  yes; Faculty: yes; Classified; yes; Student:  yes

6.
Alumni Recognition for CCCCD's 60th Anniversary Celebrations - Linda Cherry informed the Council that our 60th anniversary is in October 09 and the district will be celebrating its 60th anniversary in December 08.  The district has asked us to identify our top 20 alumni as part of their celebration activities.  Management Council recommended that we use our former distinguished alumni recognized at our graduations since 1986.  


College Council endorsed the recommendation to use our distinguished alumni recognized at our graduation ceremonies since 1986 and will vote on final approval at its next meeting.

7.
Basic Skills Initiative, Funding Proposal - Jason Berner distributed the Basic Skills Funding Proposal for 2008-09.  The Basic Skills Committee needs to spend $286,000 by the end of June 30, 2009. They just learned about having this excess money so as a result, the committee put together the proposed list:



Freshman Year Experience




$50,000



Supplemental Instruction (Fall 2008)



$32,000



Purchase of ESL Software for CSC



$30,000



Start-up funding for UMOJA Program



$15,000



ESL Tutoring (training videos and tutoring)


$12,600



Reading, Apprenticeship Faculty Inquiry Group


$10,000



SARS PC TRAK





$  7,500



Development of a Social Sciences Basic Skills




Learning Center





$  7,500

The Basic Skills Committee is recommending that $40,000 of the $286,000 be used for the following:



Campus-Wide Tutoring





$20,000



Staff Development





$10,000



Research






$10,000
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The Basic Skills Committee has been given the charge to develop a budget for the following monies:



2005-2006

$238,000
to be spent by 6/30/09



2006-2007

$100,000
to be spent by 6/30/09



2007-2008

$100,000
to be spent by 6/30/10


Jason said when he made this proposal to Management Council, they had some concerns that the entire campus did not have an opportunity to comment on this proposal.  As a result, the Basic Skills Committee had a meeting where they invited the entire campus to attend if they were interested.  The above proposal is a result of that meeting.  There was some question as to how the money may be spent.  Jason said the money has to be placed into basic skills classes and students.  There was some discussion about the proposal.  We are looking at the coding of our classes in comparison to DVC and LMC.  There was some discussion about coding more of our ESL classes as basic skills classes similar to how DVC codes their classes.  Lee had some concern about recoding classes just for the sake of obtaining money.  We would be able to change the coding of a class back to non-basic skills if we decide it is not in our best interest to have a course as basic skills.  Ellen mentioned that courses coded as Basic Skills are not degree applicable.  Tim also mentioned that changing the coding on courses changes the outcome of the ARC report. Wendy mentioned she would like to see more coordination between basic skills and other departments.  She said basic skills courses affect the entire campus and decisions should not be made by one committee.  Jason addressed Wendy's comments by responding that the Basic Skills Committee is comprised of various faculty and staff from departments across the campus.  Membership will be addressed again in the fall.  Mack reminded everyone we are only looking at a one-year application for these monies and had some concerns about the sustainability of some the proposed projects that are being allocated money.  We will have to look for other avenues to sustain these programs/projects as basic skills monies are not guaranteed on a long term basis.  Jason said that some of the programs/projects may be consolidated with our programs on campus in order to maintain them.  Joyce asked what is UMOJA.  Jason said it is a program, similar to Puente, but designed to aid African American students.  Faculty would participate in UMOJA training with the money allocated.  Joe said he would like to see the Basic Skills budget developed and allocated in the same manner as the budget augmentation monies as well as other college monies overseen by College Council.  He also recommended that all budgets should all use the same timeline when seeking approval from College Council.  Joe had some concern about College Council's approval of the Basic Skills budget, specifically if it followed the Integrated Planning Model we just approved.  Joe asked if College Council approves the Staff Development Budget since it is in the same circle as the Basic Skills Plan on the Integrated Planning Model chart.  Carol said that College Council should really approve the Basic Skills Budget as it is a lot of money to be spent in a relatively short period of time.  Ellen reassured the Council that the Basic Skills Committee immediately began developing a proposal in October once they learned of these monies. 


The Council endorsed the proposed Basic Skills budget and will vote on final approval at its next meeting.
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8.
Enrollment Management Plan - Carol distributed the Enrollment Management Plan timeframe.  The narrative explained how the Enrollment Management Plan is aligned with College Strategic Initiative #2.  The goal is to "increase the college's FTES 1% or more per year while maximizing productivity to ensure sufficient funding."  Carol said this plan will be presented at the May Governing Board.  She highlighted various parts of the plan such as their work on outreach activities, going out to the high schools; following up with students who have applied but not enrolled; and helping with First Year Experience to name just a few activities.  Lee noted a correction to the first sentence of the second paragraph:  should be "programs" not "program."  Lee also suggested that we need better telephone service in Admissions and Records.  This was also a Clarus recommendation.  Mack said the governing board wants to see the Clarus recommendations noted with an asterisk in our report.  Joe mentioned that he would like to see all of our feeder high school freshman, sophomore, junior and senior students recruited to take college classes.  Mack said WCCUSD has stepped up their AP class program which is in conflict with our recruitment of their students because once the student take the AP tests, they are able to transfer to a four-year college.  Tim Schulze says he has been taking classes at Contra Costa College since he was a freshman and we really need to market the $1.00 fee to high school students.  Wendy suggested that we vet the classes that we want high school students to take.  Jennifer said we had a list from a couple of years ago that could probably be updated as they used that list to encourage College For Kids' parents to enroll their potential high school students at Contra Costa College.  There was some interest at the time but unfortunately, the concept faded away.  Wendy also suggested that all departments need to be represented on the web site.  She used the example of Kaiser's web page where each doctor has their photo and a statement posted on their web site.  Carol responded stating that we are in the process of redesigning the web page.  


College Council endorsed the Enrollment Management Plan and will vote on final approval at its next meeting.

9.
Budget Augmentation Recommendations - Mariles distributed the Budget Committee's recommendations for the budget augmentation monies generously given by the Contra Costa College Foundation.  Mariles explained they used the same rubric as in the past.  Each budget committee member made their recommendations and then they met as a group to discuss and rate their recommendations as a committee.  Mariles thanked the Budget Committee for their many hours of work and tireless commitment.  The Budget Committee is comprised of:  John Christensen, Carol Maga, Mariles Magalong, Terrill Mead, Wayne Organ, and Teresina Steffes. Joe had a question about what constitutes a "unit" as Biotechnology does not operate separately from Biology; yet Biology received funding and Biotechnology did not.  Mack responded that a unit is a department that submits a program review.  The Knox Center submitted their proposal under the Drama Department since they do not submit a separate program review.  Linda reminded the Council that the $50,000 budget augmentation is contingent upon the success of the golf tournament so please pass on any names to her of any corporations or individuals who would be interested in participating and donating to the cause.  


College Council endorsed the Budget Augmentation Recommendations and will vote on final approval at its next meeting.
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INFORMATION/DISCUSSION


Mercy addressed the fact that we have four items at this month's meeting for a first read and this is our last meeting of the 2007-08 academic year.  She reminded everyone that we need to be more aware of our timelines when planning so we remain in compliance with not only the Brown Act but with our own policies and procedures.  By addressing these items at the last meeting, our process of informing our constituency groups in a timely manner is hampered as well as our progress for moving the college forward i.e. not being able to allocate the budget augmentation monies until the Fall when College Council can vote and give final approval.  We need to be more diligent in the future.  After a brief discussion, it was decided to have a special meeting next Tuesday, May 20, 2008 at 3:30 p.m. in order to approve the above four recommendations by the end of this academic year:  Revisions of F6003, College Procedures Handbook; Alumni Recognition of CCCCD's 60th Anniversary Celebrations; Basic Skills Initiative Funding proposal and the Budget Committee Augmentation Recommendations.

10.
Clarus Corporation's Branding Messages - Suggested Ideas for a Tagline - Mack asked that this item be removed as he has already made the recommendations to the District from last month's College Council meeting.

11.
College Hour - Tim Schulze would like to see College Hour reinstated in order to help the Associated Student Union maintain its club memberships.  The student clubs are dying off due to lack of membership.  Tim listed some pros and cons to reinstating college hour.  Pros would be to increase student participation in college clubs as well as shared governance as committee meetings could be scheduled at that time; give an opportunity for faculty and staff to engage in more staff development activities and foster more intellectual pursuits for students such as guest speaker series, etc.  Cons would be a college hour could take away from class time in the middle of the day; noise level depending what type of event and where it is held on campus; interfere with block scheduling.  There was some discussion about our block scheduling and the interference of a college hour.  It was suggested that Tim investigate other campuses that have block scheduling and a college hour to see how they manage it.  Tim will pass on the information to Jeanelle Hope who will be next year's ASU president.  It was also recommended that Jeanelle work with Donna to find an appropriate time for a College Hour.  Joe said the only time they have found viable for student participation with the Center for Science Excellence is on Friday afternoons at 2:00 p.m.  Mack suggested we reinstitute another survey like we did in the 1995-96 academic year.  Michele suggested the students could test out an hour on their own by offering a lecture series or other activities at a specific time each week.  
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12.
Student Services Reorganization - Carol distributed a narrative and chart of the Student Services Reorganization showing how counselors, learning specialists, the high tech specialist and faculty coordinator would be a faculty department within the new Student Services Division.  Carol apologized for using the wrong Student Services Chart as a few student services departments were missing; however, the narrative is accurate.  Under this proposed reorganization, probationary faculty would be evaluated by the Senior Dean of Student Services or the appropriate student services manager.  The Senior Dean of Student Services would hold separate faculty meetings as well as Student Services meetings including the faculty.  The Senior Dean of Student Services would always be a certificated manager since that position will supervise faculty.  Carol said she has taken this reorganization to the CLASS Division, Counseling Division and the Faculty Senate.  The counselors were mixed in their interest in transferring to the Student Services Division.  The reason for the reorganization is due to the distribution of the budget.  Matriculation is supervised by the Senior Dean of Student Services and a lot of matriculation monies are spent on counseling.  

13.
Remodel and Other Measure A Activities - Carol said we are finishing up the Student Services Center and we should take ownership on May 23rd.  Student Services will be moving in over Memorial Day weekend.    We are holding the ribbon cutting ceremony on June 10th.  We will begin working on the Path of Travel between the CTC and the Student Services Building as well as addressing ADA issues with the gym and locker rooms this summer.  We are preparing to renovate the football field and will have to hold our games this coming Fall at a local high school.  We are wrapping up the Library and Learning Resource Center.  We will be fixing a problem with the Path of Travel between the AA Building and the Library.  The district is going to be completing an ADA Study for our district and as such will be looking at the accessibility of our campus.  The first phase of the Classroom Building, the new quad and SA building is occurring.  We are in the process of selecting an architect to develop our plans for those projects.  We will be moving the Math and Speech departments into the AA Building.  Once we move the Math department out the Humanities Building, the Humanities Building will be razed.  We are working on replacing the siding and roofing of the Auto Tech Building so the CTC and Auto Tech Building will look like one building.  We have a request in for an engineer to look at renovating the HVAC system in the Biology Building.  We are planning for an IPP for the new Science Building.  As such, we are meeting with faculty and end users of the new Science Building before plans are developed.  We are continuing to install building signs on the buildings that will remain throughout all of the surrounding construction.  Lee asked if we could replace the old map stands throughout campus.  Carol said we will be replacing them eventually but they are costly and we do not have immediate funds for that expenditure.

14.
FTES Goal Revision - Carol spoke for Mack as he had to leave College Council for another meeting.  Carol said we decided to revise our FTES Goal for the 2008-09 academic year to what it was this year:  6,041.  We initially raised it by 2% but rethought that decision with the budget reductions from the State looming our way.  We are hoping to maintain our FTES.  With the Ledbetter Bump we were able to increase our FTES a little bit this year.  Joe asked if the other colleges have changed their FTES goals.  Carol said she didn't know.
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15.
Reports from Constituency Groups - Students - No Report.  Faculty - No Report.  Management - No Report.  Classified - Mercy reported they had a successful spa day and a recent successful classified luncheon.  The luncheon theme was Safety and they hosted Officer Ted Terstegge, Sgt. Jose Oliveira and Bruce King to speak on this topic.  The speakers were well received.  Job Links is scheduled for June 5th at the San Ramon Campus.  

16.
Announcements - None

17.
Adjournment - The meeting was adjourned at 4:55 p.m.

Reminder - Next meeting:  Tuesday, May 20th at 3:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Melody Hanson

Senior Executive Assistant to the President

